UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

FORM 10-Q

☑ QUARTERLY REPORT UNDER SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended November 30, 2015

□ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

For the transition period from ______ to _____

Commission File Number: 000-49908

CYTODYN INC.

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

1111 Main Street, Suite 660 Vancouver, Washington (Address of principal executive offices) 75-3056237 (I.R.S. Employer or Identification No.)

> 98660 (Zip Code)

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code) (360) 980-8524

(Former name, former address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (Section 232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes \boxtimes No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large Accelerated Filer

Non-accelerated Filer

Accelerated Filer

Smaller Reporting Company \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act): Yes 🗆 No 🗵

On December 31, 2015 there were 98,937,430 shares outstanding of the registrant's \$.001 par value common stock.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

| PART I | 3 |
|---|----|
| ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS | 3 |
| ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS | 19 |
| ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK | 22 |
| ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES | 23 |
| <u>PART II</u> | 24 |
| ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS | 24 |
| ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS | 24 |
| ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS | 24 |
| ITEM 3. DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES | 24 |
| ITEM 4. MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES | 24 |
| ITEM 5. OTHER INFORMATION | 24 |
| ITEM 6. EXHIBITS | 24 |

PART I

Item 1. Financial Statements.

CytoDyn Inc. Consolidated Balance Sheets

| | Nov | vember 30, 2015 (unaudited) | May 31, 2015 |
|--|-----------|--------------------------------|--------------|
| Assets | | | |
| Current assets: | | | |
| Cash | \$ | 3,252,470 | \$ 1,050,060 |
| Prepaid expenses | | 260,059 | 253,833 |
| Prepaid clinical service fees | | 587,833 | 733,916 |
| Total current assets | | 4,100,362 | 2,037,809 |
| Furniture and equipment, net | | 18,828 | 24,213 |
| Intangibles, net | | 2,442,239 | 2,617,239 |
| Total assets | <u>\$</u> | 6,561,429 | \$ 4,679,261 |
| Liabilities and Shareholders' (Deficit) | | | |
| Current liabilities: | | | |
| Accounts payable | \$ | 4,496,198 | \$ 5,016,261 |
| Accrued milestone payments | | 2,500,000 | 2,500,000 |
| Accrued liabilities, salaries and interest payable | | 414,084 | 644,533 |
| Accrued license fees | | 1,860,000 | 930,000 |
| Convertible notes payable, net | | | 1,634,458 |
| Total current liabilities | | 9,270,282 | 10,725,252 |
| Long-term liabilities: | | | |
| Related party, convertible note payable, net | | — | 2,637,618 |
| Related party, derivative liability | | <u> </u> | 2,008,907 |
| Total liabilities | | 9,270,282 | 15,371,777 |
| Shareholders' (deficit): | | | |
| Series B convertible preferred stock, \$.001 par value; 400,000 shares authorized, 95,100 | | | |
| shares issued and outstanding at November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015, respectively | | 95 | 95 |
| Common stock, \$.001 par value; 200,000,000 shares authorized, 91,061,165 and 63,644,348 issued and outstanding at November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015, | | | |
| respectively | | 91,061 | 63,644 |
| Additional paid-in capital | | 82,881,900 | 60,766,047 |
| Accumulated (deficit) | | (85,681,909) | (71,522,302) |
| Total shareholders' (deficit) | _ | (2,708,853) | (10,692,516) |
| Total liabilities and shareholders' (deficit) | \$ | 6,561,429 | \$ 4,679,261 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CytoDyn Inc. Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited)

| | Three Months Ended November 30, | | | Six Months Ended Novemb | | | mber 30, | |
|--|---------------------------------|-------------|----|-------------------------|------|-------------|----------|-----------|
| | | 2015 | | 2014 | | 2015 | | 2014 |
| Operating expenses: | | | | | | | | |
| General and administrative | \$ | 880,697 | \$ | 660,367 | \$ | 1,737,357 | \$1, | 324,873 |
| Amortization and depreciation | | 90,191 | | 90,127 | | 180,382 | | 180,040 |
| Research and development | | 1,661,069 | | 2,087,323 | | 6,970,309 | 4, | 150,467 |
| Legal fees | | 261,822 | _ | 153,863 | _ | 663,211 | _ | 290,884 |
| Total operating expenses | | 2,893,779 | | 2,991,680 | | 9,551,259 | 5, | 946,264 |
| Operating loss | | (2,893,779) | | (2,991,680) | (| (9,551,259) | (5, | 946,264) |
| Interest income | | 211 | | 556 | | 569 | | 1,688 |
| (Loss) on extinguishment of convertible notes | | — | | | | (584,177) | | |
| Change in fair value of derivative liability | | — | | (805,575) | | 646,505 | (| (805,575) |
| Interest expense: | | | | | | | | |
| Amortization of discount on convertible notes | | (1,114,901) | | (688,465) | (| (2,121,491) | (1, | 044,340) |
| Amortization of debt issuance costs | | (362,038) | | | | (712,377) | | |
| Amortization of discount on related party convertible notes | | — | | (60,699) | | (94,344) | | (60,699) |
| Inducement interest | | (866,713) | | (353,333) | (| (1,624,324) | (| (353,333) |
| Interest on notes payable | | (27,373) | | (84,718) | | (118,709) | (| (154,911) |
| Total interest expense | | (2,371,025) | _ | (1,187,215) | (| (4,671,245) | (1, | 613,283) |
| (Loss) before income taxes | | (5,264,593) | | (4,983,914) | (1 | 4,159,607) | (8, | 363,434) |
| Provision for taxes on income | | | | | | | | |
| Net (loss) | \$ | (5,264,593) | \$ | (4,983,914) | \$(1 | 4,159,607) | \$(8, | ,363,434) |
| Basic and diluted (loss) per share | \$ | (0.06) | \$ | (0.09) | \$ | (0.18) | \$ | (0.15) |
| Basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding | : | 84,089,964 | | 56,276,630 | 7 | 8,003,528 | 56, | ,013,134 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CytoDyn Inc. Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

| | Six Months Ended November 30 | | |
|---|------------------------------|-----------------|--|
| | 2015 | 2014 | |
| Cash flows from operating activities: | | | |
| Net loss | \$(14,159,607) | \$(8,363,434) | |
| Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash (used in)operating activities: | | | |
| Amortization and depreciation | 180,382 | 180,040 | |
| Amortization of debt issuance costs | 604,628 | — | |
| Amortization of discount on convertible notes | 2,121,491 | 1,044,340 | |
| Amortization of discount on related party notes | 94,344 | 60,699 | |
| Change in fair value of derivative liability | (646,505) | 805,575 | |
| Loss on extinguishment of convertible notes | 584,177 | | |
| Interest expense associated with conversion inducement | 757,611 | 353,333 | |
| Interest expense associated with extension of warrant expiration | 866,713 | | |
| Stock-based compensation | 590,661 | 287,847 | |
| Changes in current assets and liabilities: | | | |
| Decrease in prepaid expenses | 139,857 | 90,039 | |
| Increase in accounts payable, accrued salaries and severance, accrued interest, accured | | | |
| license fees and accrued liabilities | 350,119 | 270,701 | |
| Net cash (used in) operating activities | (8,516,129) | (5,270,860) | |
| Cash flows from investing activities: | | | |
| Furniture and equipment purchases | | (16,052) | |
| Net cash (used in) investing activities | | (16,052) | |
| Cash flows from financing activities: | | | |
| Proceeds from sale of common stock and warrants | 12,941,248 | | |
| Proceeds from issuance of convertible note payable | | 2,000,000 | |
| Proceeds from exercise of warrants | _ | 777,333 | |
| Payment of principal and interest on convertible notes payable | (789,140) | | |
| Payment of offering costs | (1,433,569) | | |
| Net cash provided by financing activities | 10,718,539 | 2,777,333 | |
| Net change in cash | 2,202,410 | (2,509,579) | |
| Cash, beginning of period | 1,050,060 | 4,886,122 | |
| Cash, end of period | \$ 3,252,470 | \$ 2,376,543 | |
| | \$ 2,202,170 | + -,0 / 0,0 / 0 | |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements. 5

CytoDyn Inc. Consolidated Statements of Cash Flow (Unaudited)

| | Six Months Ended Novembe | | | ovember 30, |
|--|--------------------------|-----------|----|-------------|
| | | 2015 | | 2014 |
| Supplemental disclosure of cash flow information: | | | | |
| Cash paid during the period for: | | | | |
| Income taxes | \$ | | \$ | 2,198 |
| Interest | \$ | 26,890 | \$ | 142,926 |
| Non-cash investing and financing transactions: | | | | |
| Common stock issued upon conversion of convertible debt | \$ ´ | 7,947,342 | \$ | 1,175,000 |
| Common stock issued or to be issued for accrued interest payable | \$ | 143,479 | \$ | 729 |
| Original issue discount related to valuation of compound embedded derivative of convertible note payable | | | | |
| issued with anti-dilution feature | \$ | | \$ | 767,038 |
| Original issue discount related to valuation of relative fair value of warrants issued with convertible note | | | | |
| payable | \$ | — | \$ | 158,345 |

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CYTODYN INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AS OF NOVEMBER 30, 2015 (UNAUDITED)

Note 1 - Organization

CytoDyn Inc. (the "Company") was originally incorporated under the laws of Colorado on May 2, 2002 under the name RexRay Corporation and, effective August 27, 2015, reincorporated under the laws of Delaware. In October 2003, the Company (under its previous name RexRay Corporation) entered into an Acquisition Agreement with CytoDyn of New Mexico, Inc. pursuant to which, the Company acquired assets related to its drug candidate Cytolin, including the assignment of the patent license agreement dated July 1, 1994 between CytoDyn of New Mexico, Inc. and Allen D. Allen covering three United States patents along with foreign counterpart patents which describe a method for treating Human Immunodeficiency Virus ("HIV") disease with the use of monoclonal antibodies.

The Company is developing a class of therapeutic monoclonal antibodies to address unmet medical needs in the areas of HIV and graft vs. host disease.

Advanced Genetic Technologies, Inc. ("AGTI") was incorporated under the laws of Florida on December 18, 2006 pursuant to an acquisition during 2006 and is currently a dormant subsidiary.

On May 16, 2011, the Company formed a wholly owned subsidiary, CytoDyn Veterinary Medicine LLC ("CVM"), to explore the possible application of the Company's existing monoclonal antibody technology to the treatment of Feline Immunodeficiency Virus. The Company views the formation of CVM as an effort to strategically diversify the use of its monoclonal antibody technology.

Note 2 - Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying consolidated financial statements are unaudited and have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") and reflect all adjustments, which consist solely of normal recurring adjustments, needed to fairly present the financial results for these periods. The consolidated financial statements and notes are presented as prescribed by Form 10-Q. Accordingly, certain information and note disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America have been omitted. The accompanying consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements for the fiscal years ended May 31, 2015 and 2014 and notes thereto in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2015, filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on July 10, 2015. Operating results for the three and six months ended November 30, 2015 are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the entire year. In the opinion of management, all adjustments have been made, which consist only of normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair statement of (a) the results of operations for the three and six- month periods ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014, (b) the financial position at November 30, 2015, and (c) cash flows for the six-month periods ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014.

Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of CytoDyn Inc. and its wholly owned subsidiaries, AGTI and CVM. All intercompany transactions and balances are eliminated in consolidation.

Reclassifications

Certain prior year amounts shown in the accompanying consolidated financial statements have been reclassified to conform to the 2015 presentation. These reclassifications did not have any effect on total current assets, total assets, total current liabilities, total liabilities, total shareholders' (deficit), net loss or earnings per share. The Company reincorporated in Delaware on August 27, 2015, which required a reclassification to reflect par value of common and preferred stock at \$.001 as of November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015.

Going Concern

The consolidated accompanying financial statements have been prepared on a going concern basis, which contemplates the realization of assets and the satisfaction of liabilities in the normal course of business. As shown in the accompanying consolidated financial statements, the Company had losses for all periods presented. The Company incurred a net loss of \$14,159,607 for the six months ended November 30, 2015 and has an accumulated deficit of \$85,681,909 as of November 30, 2015. These factors, among others, raise substantial doubt about the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

The consolidated financial statements do not include any adjustments relating to the recoverability of assets and classification of liabilities that might be necessary should the Company be unable to continue as a going concern. The Company's continuation as a going concern is dependent upon its ability to obtain additional operating capital, complete development of its product candidates, obtain U.S. Food &

Drug Administration ("FDA") approval, outsource manufacturing of the product candidates, and ultimately achieve initial revenues and attain profitability. The Company is currently engaging in significant research and development activities related to these product candidates, and expects to incur significant research and development expenses in the future. These research and development activities are subject to significant risks and uncertainties. We intend to finance our future development activities and our working capital needs largely from the sale of equity and debt securities, combined with additional funding from other traditional sources. There can be no assurance, however, that the Company will be successful in these endeavors.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements, in accordance with U.S. GAAP, requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Cash

Cash is maintained at federally insured financial institutions and, at times, balances may exceed federally insured limits. We have never experienced any losses related to these balances. Balances in excess of federally insured limits at November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015 approximated \$3,339,000 and \$1,164,000, respectively.

Identified Intangible Assets

The Company follows the provisions of FASB ASC Topic 350 Intangibles-Goodwill and Other, which establishes accounting standards for the impairment of long-lived assets such as intangible assets subject to amortization. The Company reviews long-lived assets to be held and used for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of the assets may not be recoverable. If the sum of the undiscounted expected future cash flows over the remaining useful life of a long-lived asset group is less than its carrying value, the asset is considered impaired. Impairment losses are measured as the amount by which the carrying amount of the asset group exceeds the fair value of the asset. There were no impairment charges for the three and six-months ended November 30, 2015 and 2014. The value of the Company's patents would be significantly impaired by any adverse developments as they relate to the clinical trials pursuant to the patents acquired as discussed in Notes 6 and 10.

Research and Development

Research and development costs are expensed as incurred. Clinical trials costs incurred through third parties are expensed as the contracted work is performed. Where contingent milestone payments are due to third parties under research and development collaboration arrangements or other contractual agreements, the milestone payment obligations are expensed when the milestone conditions are probable and the amount of payment is reasonably estimable.

Pre-launch Inventory

The Company may scale-up and make commercial quantities of its product candidate prior to the date it anticipates that such product will receive final FDA approval. The scale-up and commercial production of pre-launch inventories involves the risk that such products may not be approved for marketing by the FDA on a timely basis, or ever. This risk notwithstanding, the Company may scale-up and build prelaunch inventories of product that have not yet received final governmental approval when the Company believes that such action is appropriate in relation to the commercial value of the product launch opportunity. The determination to capitalize is made once the Company (or its third party development partners) has filed a New Drug Application that has been acknowledged by the FDA as containing sufficient information to allow the FDA to conduct its review in an efficient and timely manner and management is reasonably certain that all regulatory and legal hurdles will be cleared. This determination is based on the particular facts and circumstances relating to the expected FDA approval of the drug product being considered. As of November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015 the Company did not have pre-launch inventory that qualified for capitalization pursuant to U.S. GAAP ASC 330 "Inventory."

Stock-Based Compensation

U.S. GAAP requires companies to measure the cost of employee services received in exchange for the award of equity instruments based on the fair value of the award at the date of grant. The expense is to be recognized over the period during which an employee is required to provide services in exchange for the award (requisite service period).

The Company accounts for common stock options and common stock warrants based on the fair market value of the instrument using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weighted average assumptions such as expected stock price volatility, term of the options and warrants, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividend yield at the grant date. The risk-free interest rate assumption is based upon observed interest rates appropriate for the expected term of the stock options. The expected volatility is based on the historical volatility of the Company's common stock at consistent intervals. The Company has not paid any dividends on its common stock since its inception and does not anticipate paying dividends on its common stock in the foreseeable future. The computation of the expected option term is based on the "simplified method," as the Company's stock options are "plain vanilla" options. For common stock options and warrants with periodic vesting, the Company recognizes the related compensation costs associated with these options and warrants on a straight-line basis over the requisite service period.

U.S. GAAP requires forfeitures to be estimated at the time of grant and revised, if necessary, in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Based on limited historical experience of forfeitures, the Company estimated future unvested option forfeitures at 0% for all periods presented.

Preferred Stock

As of November 30, 2015, the Company's Board of Directors is authorized to issue up to 5,000,000 shares of preferred stock without shareholder approval. As of November 30, 2015, the Company has authorized the issuance of 400,000 shares of Series B convertible preferred stock, of which 95,100 shares are outstanding. The remaining preferred shares authorized have no specified rights other than the shares are non-voting.

Debt Issuance Costs

The Company has early adopted ASU 2015-03, as described in Note 8, which requires debt issuance costs related to a recognized debt liability be presented in the balance sheet as a direct deduction from the carrying amount of the debt liability and to be amortized over the life on the debt. During the year ended May 31, 2015, the Company incurred direct costs associated with the issuance of short-term convertible notes as described in Note 3, and recorded approximately \$708,000 of debt issuance costs and approximately \$350,000 and \$708,000 of related amortization for the three and six months ended November 30, 2015, respectively.

Offering Costs

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company incurred approximately \$1.4 million in direct incremental costs associated with the sale of the equity securities. The offering costs were recorded as a component of equity upon receipt of the proceeds.

Stock for Services

The Company periodically issues common stock, warrants and common stock options to consultants for various services. Costs of these transactions are measured at the fair value of the consideration received or the fair value of the equity instruments issued, whichever is more reliably measurable. The value of the common stock is measured at the earlier of (i) the date at which a firm commitment for performance by the counterparty to earn the equity instruments is reached or (ii) the date at which the counterparty's performance is complete.

Loss Per Common Share

Basic loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. Diluted loss per share is computed by dividing net loss by the weighted average common shares and potentially dilutive common share equivalents. The effects of potential common stock equivalents are not included in computations when their effect is anti-dilutive. Because of the net losses for all periods presented, the basic and diluted weighted average shares outstanding are the same since including the additional shares would have an anti-dilutive effect on the loss per share calculation. Common stock options and warrants to purchase 44,618,007 and 23,753,170 shares of common stock were not included in the computation of basic and diluted weighted average common shares outstanding for the six-months ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014, respectively, as inclusion would be anti-dilutive for these periods. Additionally, as of November 30, 2015, 95,100 shares of Series B convertible preferred stock can potentially convert into 951,000 shares of common stock.

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

At November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015, the carrying value of the Company's cash, accounts payable and accrued liabilities approximate their fair value due to the short-term maturity of the instruments. The Company carries derivative financial instruments at fair value as required by U.S. GAAP.

Derivative financial instruments consist of financial instruments that contain a notional amount and one or more underlying variables (e.g., interest rate, security price, variable conversion rate or other variables), require no initial net investment and permit net settlement. Derivative financial instruments may be free-standing or embedded in other financial instruments. The Company follows the provisions of FASB ASC 815 "Derivatives and Hedging" ("ASC 815"), as their instruments are recorded as a derivative liability, at fair value, with changes in fair value reflected in income.

Fair Value Hierarchy

The three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value are as follows:

Level 1. Quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2. Observable inputs other than Level 1 prices, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices in markets with insufficient volume or infrequent transactions (less active markets), or model-derived valuations in which all significant inputs are observable or can be derived principally from or corroborated with observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities. Level 2 inputs also include non-binding market consensus prices that can be corroborated with observable market data, as well as quoted prices that were adjusted for security-specific restrictions.

Level 3. Unobservable inputs to the valuation methodology are significant to the measurement of the fair value of assets or liabilities. These Level 3 inputs also include non-binding market consensus prices or non-binding broker quotes that we were unable to corroborate with observable market data.

Liability measured at fair value on a recurring basis by level within the fair value hierarchy as of November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015 is as follows:

| | Fair Value Me November 3 | | Fair Value M May 31, | easurement at 2015 (1) |
|----------------------|---|---|-------------------------|------------------------|
| | Using Level 3 | 8 | | Total |
| Liability: | | | | |
| Derivative liability | <u>\$ </u> | <u>\$ </u> | \$2,008,907 | \$2,008,907 |
| Total liability | \$ | \$ | \$2,008,907 | \$2,008,907 |

(1) The Company did not have any assets or liabilities measured at fair value using Level 1 or 2 of the fair value hierarchy as of November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015.

A financial instrument's level within the fair value hierarchy is based on the lowest level of any input that is significant to the fair value measurements. These instruments are not quoted on an active market, so the Company uses a Binomial Lattice Model to estimate the value the derivative liability. A Binomial Lattice Model was used because management believes it reflects all the assumptions that market participants would likely consider in negotiating the transfer of the convertible note including the potential for early conversion or adjustment of the conversion price due to a future dilutive issuance. The Company's derivative liability is classified within Level 3 of the fair value hierarchy because certain unobservable inputs were used in the valuation model.

The following is a reconciliation of the beginning and ending balances for the liability measured at fair value on a recurring basis using significant unobservable inputs (Level 3) during the six-months ended November 30, 2015 and the year ended May 31, 2015:

| Balance at May 31, 2014 | \$ | — |
|-----------------------------------|-------|----------|
| Note issuance, September 26, 2014 | 7 | 767,038 |
| Note issuance, February 6, 2015 | 2 | 403,226 |
| Fair value adjustments | 8 | 838,643 |
| Balance at May 31, 2015 | \$2,0 | 008,907 |
| Note conversion June 24, 2015 | (5 | 521,133) |
| Note conversion June 24, 2015 | (8 | 841,269) |
| Fair value adjustments | (6 | 646,505) |
| Balance at November 30, 2015 | \$ | — |

Income Taxes

Deferred taxes are provided on the asset and liability method whereby deferred tax assets are recognized for deductible temporary differences and operating loss and tax credit carry forwards and deferred tax liabilities are recognized for taxable temporary differences. Temporary differences are the differences between the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and their tax bases. Future tax benefits for net operating loss carry forwards are recognized to the extent that realization of these benefits is considered more likely than not. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance when, in the opinion of management, it is more likely than not that some portion or all of the deferred tax assets will not be realized.

The Company follows the provisions of FASB ASC 740-10 "Uncertainty in Income Taxes" (ASC 740-10). A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits has not been provided since there are no unrecognized benefits for all periods presented. The Company has not recognized interest expense or penalties as a result of the implementation of ASC 740-10. If there were an unrecognized tax benefit, the Company would recognize interest accrued related to unrecognized tax benefit in interest expense and penalties in operating expenses.

Note 3 - Convertible Instruments

Series B Convertible Preferred Stock

During fiscal 2010, the Company issued 400,000 shares of Series B, \$.001 par value Convertible Preferred Stock ("Series B") at \$5.00 per share for cash proceeds totaling \$2,009,000, of which 95,100 shares remain outstanding at November 30, 2015. Each share of the Series B is convertible into ten shares of the Company's \$.001 par common stock including any accrued dividends, with an effective fixed conversion price of \$.50 per share. The holders of the Series B can only convert their shares to common shares provided the Company has sufficient authorized common shares at the time of conversion. Accordingly, the conversion option was contingent upon the Company increasing its authorized common shares, which occurred in April 2010, when the Company's shareholders approved an increase in the authorized shares of common stock to 100,000,000. At the commitment date, which occurred upon such shareholder approval, the conversion option related to the Series B was beneficial. The intrinsic value of the conversion option at the commitment date resulted in a constructive dividend to the Series B holders of approximately \$6,000,000. The constructive dividend increased and decreased additional paid-in capital by identical amounts. The Series B has liquidation preferences over the common shares at \$5.00 per share plus any accrued dividends. Dividends are payable to the Series B holders when declared by the board of directors at the rate of \$.25 per share per annum. Such dividends are cumulative and accrue whether or not declared and whether or not there are any profits, surplus or other funds or assets of the Company legally available. The Series B holders have no voting rights.

2013 Convertible Notes

During the year ended May 31, 2013, the Company issued \$6,588,250 in aggregate original principal amount of unsecured convertible notes (the "2013 Convertible Notes") to investors for cash. Each outstanding 2013 Convertible Note was convertible at the election of the holder at any time into common shares at a fixed conversion price. At issuance, total principal of \$6,208,250 was convertible at \$0.75 per share, and \$380,000 was convertible at \$0.65 per share. The 2013 Convertible Notes were payable in full between November 30, 2013 and March 6, 2016, and bore interest at rates ranging from 5% to 10% per year, payable in cash semi-annually in arrears beginning on April 1, 2013. At November 30, 2015, there were no outstanding 2013 Convertible Notes. One 2013 Convertible Note with an aggregate original principal amount of \$50,000 remained outstanding at May 31, 2015, convertible at \$0.75 per share, bearing interest at a rate of 5% per year, and was payable in full on October 15, 2015. This note converted into common stock during the six-months ended November 30, 2015 as noted below.

In connection with the initial sale of the 2013 Convertible Notes, detachable common stock warrants with a two-year term to purchase a total of 8,527,984 common shares at exercise prices ranging from \$0.75 to \$2.00 per share were issued to the investors. The Company determined the fair value of the warrants at issuance using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weighted average assumptions such as expected stock price volatility, term of the warrants, risk-free interest rates, and expected dividend yield at the grant date.

Additionally, at the commitment date, the Company determined that the conversion feature related to the 2013 Convertible Notes was beneficial to the investors. As a result, the Company determined the intrinsic value of the conversion feature utilizing the fair value of the underlying common stock at the commitment date and the effective conversion price after discounting the 2013 Convertible Notes for the fair value of the warrants. The fair value of the warrants and the intrinsic value of the beneficial conversion feature were recorded as a debt discount to the 2013 Convertible Notes, with a corresponding increase to additional paid-in capital. The debt discount is amortized over the life of the 2013 Convertible Notes. During the six-months ended November 30, 2015 and 2014, the Company recognized approximately \$6,800 and \$1,044,000, respectively, as interest expense related to amortization of the debt discount. The unamortized discount was fully amortized upon any conversion of the 2013 Convertible Notes before maturity.

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the remaining 2013 Convertible Note in the aggregate principal amount of \$50,000, plus accrued but unpaid interest of \$1,322, converted into 68,428 shares of common stock. Activity related to the 2013 Convertible Notes for the six-months ended November 30, 2015 and fiscal year ended May 31, 2015 was as follows:

| | November 30, 2015 | May 31, 2015 |
|-------------------------------|-------------------|--------------|
| Face amount of Notes | \$ 50,000 | \$ 4,271,250 |
| Unamortized discount | | (6,529) |
| Conversions | (50,000) | (4,221,250) |
| Total carrying value of Notes | \$ | \$ 43,471 |

During the year ended May 31, 2015, certain holders of the 2013 Convertible Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$1,175,000, plus accrued but unpaid interest of \$4,703, were induced to convert their 2013 Convertible Notes into common stock, at the rate of \$0.75 per share, conditioned upon their immediate exercise of certain of the foregoing warrants, covering an aggregate of 1,413,333 shares of common stock, at an exercise price reduced from \$2.00 down to \$0.55 per share. The note conversions resulted in the issuance of 1,556,667 shares of common stock, a cash interest payment of \$3,793 and the Company's receipt of \$777,333 from the exercise of such warrants.

During the year ended May 31, 2015, certain holders of the 2013 Convertible Notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$3,046,250, plus accrued but unpaid interest of \$86,296, were induced to convert their 2013 Convertible Notes into 4,181,079 shares of common stock at a conversion price of \$0.75, conditioned upon the Company issuing new warrants to replace certain of the foregoing warrants which had previously expired, covering an aggregate of 6,310,677 shares of common stock, at an exercise price of \$1.00 per share, with an approximate term of seven months from date of issuance.

The Company determined the fair value of the new warrants using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weightedaverage assumptions, such as expected stock price volatility, term of the warrants, risk-free interest rate and expected dividend yield at the commitment date.

| | 2015 |
|-------------------------|---------------|
| Expected dividend yield | 0% |
| Stock price volatility | 88.79% |
| Expected term | 5 years |
| Risk-free interest rate | 1.46%-1.58% |
| Grant-date fair value | \$0.52-\$0.76 |

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the board approved a one-year extension of expiration dates on the aforementioned detachable common stock warrants with a two-year term, covering approximately 6.3 million shares of common stock, with an exercise price of \$1.00 per share. Current expiration dates ranging from October 2015 through January 2016 were extended to October 2016 through January 2017. The extensions were effective October 1, 2015 upon the receipt of certain executed documentation from the warrant holders. Pursuant to U.S. GAAP, the Company recognized non-cash interest expense of approximately \$866,700 in connection with this extension, which represented the incremental increase in the fair value of the modified warrants.

The Company determined the fair value of the new warrants using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weightedaverage assumptions, such as expected stock price volatility, term of the warrants, risk-free interest rate and expected dividend yield at the commitment date.

| | 2015 |
|-------------------------|----------------|
| Expected dividend yield | 0% |
| Stock price volatility | 64.56% -69.30% |
| Expected term | 1 year |
| Risk-free interest rate | .33% |
| Grant-date fair value | \$0.15-\$0.18 |

AVCP Convertible Notes

During the year ended May 31, 2015, the Company issued a three-month unsecured convertible promissory note (the "AVCP Bridge Note") in the aggregate principal amount of \$1,500,000 to Alpha Venture Capital Partners, L.P. ("AVCP"), an affiliate of one of the Company's directors as described under Note 9 below. As described in greater detail below, the AVCP Bridge Note has subsequently been converted in a transaction occurring during the six-months ended November 30, 2015. The principal amount of the AVCP Bridge Note plus unpaid accrued interest was convertible at the election of the holder into shares of the Company's common stock at any time prior to maturity at an initial conversion price of \$1.00 per share. The AVCP Bridge Note bore simple interest of 1.2% per month, payable at maturity on May 5, 2015, and monthly thereafter, upon the Company's election to exercise a one-time option to extend the maturity by an additional three months, which the Company exercised on April 1, 2015 (extending the maturity date to August 5, 2015). Prepayment was permitted without penalty subject to the Company's obligation to pay at least three months' interest on the principal amount. The conversion price was subject to (i) adjustment for stock splits and similar corporate events and (ii) reduction to a price per share that is 10% below the lowest sale price that is below \$.9444 per share, for shares of common stock sold or deemed sold in future securities offerings, including sales to AVCP and its designees subject to certain exempt transactions. Without AVCP's prior written consent, the Company was not permitted to incur additional indebtedness for borrowed money, other than up to an additional \$6.0 million in convertible promissory notes that may be issued to AVCP or related parties, unless such indebtedness was subordinated in right of payment to the Company's obligations under the AVCP Bridge Note and any additional notes issued to AVCP or related parties.

During the year ended May 31, 2015, the Company issued an additional two-year term unsecured convertible promissory note (the "AVCP Two-Year Note" and, together with the AVCP Bridge Note, the "AVCP Convertible Notes") in the aggregate principal

amount of \$2,000,000 to AVCP. As described in greater detail below, along with the AVCP Bridge Note, the AVCP Two-Year Note has subsequently been converted in a transaction occurring during the six-months ended November 30, 2015. The AVCP Two-Year Note bore simple interest at the annual rate of 5%, payable quarterly. The principal balance of the AVCP Two-Year Note was due and payable in full on September 26, 2016, subject to acceleration of payment in the event of default. Prepayment was permitted without penalty. The AVCP Two-Year Note, as well as for breach of any term of the AVCP Two-Year Note and related warrant agreement. The principal amount of the AVCP Two-Year Note plus unpaid accrued interest was convertible at the election of the holder into shares of the Company's common stock at any time prior to maturity at an initial conversion price of \$1.00 per share. The conversion price was subject to adjustment on the same terms, and contained similar consent rights to the issuance of additional indebtedness, as the AVCP Bridge Note above.

As a result of the private placement of approximately \$4 million in convertible notes during the fourth quarter of fiscal year ended May 31, 2015, as described below, the conversion price of the AVCP Convertible Notes was reduced to \$0.675 per share of common stock, which was 90% of the weighted-average price of the deemed issued shares of \$0.75 related to the approximately \$4 million offering of 2015 Convertible Notes described below. The decrease in the conversion price caused the number of shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of the AVCP Convertible Notes to increase from 3,500,000 to 5,185,185 shares of common stock.

The Company accounted for the AVCP Notes and related warrants (as described below) as a financing transaction, wherein the proceeds received were allocated to the financial instruments issued. Prior to making the accounting allocation, the AVCP Convertible Notes and warrants were evaluated for proper classification under FASB ASC 480 "Distinguishing Liabilities from Equity" and ASC 815. ASC 815 generally requires embedded terms and features that have characteristics of derivatives to be evaluated for bifurcation and separate accounting in instances where their economic risks and characteristics are not clearly and closely related to the risks of the host contract. The embedded derivative features consisted of the conversion price being subject to (i) adjustment for stock splits and similar corporate events and (ii) reduction to a conversion price per share that is 10% below the lowest sale price that is below \$.9444 per share for common stock sold or deemed sold in future securities offerings, subject to certain exempt transactions. The note conversion round down (or anti-dilution) provision terms were not consistent with the definition for financial instruments indexed to the Company's stock. As such, the conversion option and conversion reset price protection in the AVCP Convertible Notes required bifurcation as a derivative liability.

In connection with the original issuance of the two AVCP Convertible Notes, the Company issued warrants to AVCP covering 250,000 and 75,000 shares of the Company's common stock exercisable at a price of \$0.50 per share on September 26, 2014 and February 6, 2015, respectively. The warrants are currently exercisable in full, include a cashless exercise feature, and will expire on December 31, 2019 and February 28, 2020, respectively. The aforementioned warrants have a term of five years from inception and an exercise price of \$.50 per share and meet the conditions for equity classification per ASC 815. The fair value of the warrants was determined using a Black-Scholes option model using the following assumptions:

| | Warrants issued on | Warrants issued on |
|-------------------------|--------------------|--------------------|
| | September 26, 2014 | February 6, 2015 |
| Risk free interest rate | 1.82% | 1.48% |
| Expected life | 5 years | 5 years |
| Expected volatility | 136% | 119% |
| Dividend yield | 0.00% | 0.00% |

Based on the previous conclusions, the Company allocated the cash proceeds first to the derivative liability at its fair value and then to the warrants at their relative fair value, with the residual allocated to the host AVCP Convertible Notes as presented below.

On June 23, 2015, the Company, Alpha Venture Capital Management, LLC and AVCP entered into a Debt Conversion and Termination Agreement pursuant to which (i) AVCP agreed to convert the \$3,535,627 in aggregate indebtedness as of June 23, 2015 under the AVCP Convertible Notes in exchange for 5,237,966 shares of the Company's \$.001 par value common stock; (ii) subject to the conversion of the two AVCP Convertible Notes, the Company agreed to issue AVCP an additional five-year warrant covering 1,000,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.675 per share and (iii) subject to the AVCP's receipt of the common shares and warrant, the parties agreed to (a) terminate the subscription agreements; and (b) release and discharge each other party from all claims and obligations arising under the two AVCP Convertible Notes and subscription agreements. As a result of the debt conversion, the Company recognized a loss on extinguishment of the AVCP Convertible Notes of \$584,177, a non-cash gain on the change in the fair value of the derivative liability of \$646,505 and non-cash inducement interest expense of \$757,871 arising from the aforementioned warrant.

| | | Six-months Ended November 30, 2015 | | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|-----------------|------------------------------------|-------------|-------------|---------------|--------|-------------|
| | May 31, 2015 | Deb | ot Discount | Fair Value | Conversion | Novemb | er 30, 2015 |
| AVCP Convertible note payable | \$2,637,618 | \$ | 94,344 | \$ | \$(2,731,962) | \$ | |
| Compound embedded derivative | 2,008,907 | | | (646,505) | (1,362,402) | | _ |
| Warrants (equity allocation) | 215,732 | | | _ | _ | | — |
| Accrued interest on note payable | | | | | (35,627) | | |
| Fair Value of Common Stock Issued | | | | | 4,714,168 | | |
| Loss on conversion | | | | | (584,177) | | |
| | \$4,862,257 | \$ | 94,344 | \$(646,505) | \$ | \$ | |

Short-Term Convertible Notes

During the year ended May 31, 2015, the Company issued approximately \$4.0 million of six-month unsecured convertible promissory notes (the "Short-Term Convertible Notes") and related warrants to investors for cash. Each Short-Term Convertible Note was originally convertible, at the election of the holder, at any time into common shares at a \$0.75 per share. The Short-Term Convertible Notes bore interest of 7% per annum, payable in cash upon maturity. In connection with the issuance of the Short-Term Convertible Notes, the Company also issued warrants with a five-year term to purchase a total of 1,061,586 shares of \$.001 par value common stock at an exercise price of \$0.75. The Company determined the fair value of the warrants using the Black-Scholes option pricing model utilizing certain weighted-average assumptions, such as expected stock price volatility, term of the warrants, risk-free interest rate and expected dividend yield at the commitment date.

The Company utilized the following weighted-average assumptions to value the above investor warrants:

| | 2015 |
|-------------------------|---------------|
| Expected dividend yield | 0% |
| Stock price volatility | 88.79% |
| Expected term | 5 years |
| Risk-free interest rate | 1.46%-1.58% |
| Grant-date fair value | \$0.52-\$0.76 |

Additionally, at the commitment date, the Company determined that the conversion feature related to the Short-Term Convertible Notes was beneficial to the investors. As a result, the Company determined the intrinsic value of the beneficial conversion feature utilizing the fair value of the underlying common stock at the commitment date and the effective conversion price after discounting the Short-Term Convertible Notes for the fair value of the warrants. The fair value of the warrants and the intrinsic value of the conversion feature were recorded as a debt discounts to the Short-Term Convertible Notes, and a corresponding increase to additional paid-in capital. The debt discounts are amortized over the life of the Short-Term Convertible Notes. During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company recognized approximately \$1,784,000 as interest expense related to amortization of the debt discounts, and the Short-Term Convertible Notes were not outstanding during the six-months ended November 30, 2014. The unamortized discounts were fully amortized upon any conversion of the Short-Term Convertible Notes before maturity.

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company tendered an offer to settle the balances of the Short-Term Convertible Notes. The Company offered to exchange the Short-Term Convertible Notes for (i) the issuance of restricted shares of \$.001 par value common stock, for the settlement of the balance of the Short-Term Convertible Notes, principal and accrued but unpaid interest as of September 21, 2015, which was the commitment date, at a conversion price of \$0.675 per share and (ii) the amendment of the related warrants to reduce the exercise price to \$0.675 per share. The offer represented a 10.0% discount to \$0.75, which was the current conversion price of the Short-Term Convertible Notes and current exercise price of the related warrants. On September 21, 2015, the offering period and withdrawal rights for the exchange offer expired, and the Company completed the exchange offer for approximately \$2.7 million in aggregate original principal amount of Short-Term Convertible Notes.

Following the consummation of the exchange offer described above, an aggregate principal amount of \$525,000 and accrued but unpaid interest of \$17,830 converted into 723,773 shares of common stock. The principal and interest for Short-Term Convertible Notes that were not exchanged in the exchange offer, or that are not otherwise converted pursuant to their terms, became due and payable between October 30, 2015 and November 15, 2015, six months from their issuance. The Company repaid the remaining aggregate principal and interest on such Convertible Notes of approximately \$789,000 Short-Term Convertible Notes on their respective maturity dates. Related to the tender offer conversions, the Company recognized approximately \$330,000 in non-cash interest expense at the commitment date.

Activity related to the Short-Term Convertible Notes for the six-months ended November 30, 2015, and fiscal year ended May 31, 2015 was as follows:

| | November 30, 201 | 5 May 31, 2015 |
|-------------------------------|------------------|----------------|
| Face amount of Notes | \$ 3,981,05 | 0 \$ 3,981,050 |
| Unamortized discounts | | \$(2,390,063) |
| Tender offer conversions | (2,693,80 | |
| Conversions | (525,00 | 0) — |
| Payments upon maturity | (762,25 | 0) |
| Total carrying value of Notes | \$ | \$ 1,590,987 |

Note 4 – Derivative Liability

The following tables summarize the fair value of the derivative liability and linked common shares as of the derivative liability inception dates (September 26, 2014 and February 6, 2015), November 30, 2015 and May 31, 2015:

| | September 26, 2014 | February 6, 2015 | May 31, 2015 | November 30, 2015 |
|--|-----------------------|---------------------|-----------------|----------------------|
| Total derivative liability | \$ 767,038 | \$ 403,266 | \$2,008,907 | \$ — |
| Shares indexed to derivative liability | 2,000,000 | 1,500,000 | 5,185,185 | |

Changes in the fair value of the derivative liability, carried at fair value, are reported as "Change in fair value of derivative liability" in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company recognized a non-cash gain of approximately \$646,000 due to a decrease in the derivative liability related to the embedded derivative in the two AVCP Notes.

ASC 815 does not permit an issuer to account separately for individual derivative terms and features embedded in hybrid financial instruments that require bifurcation and liability classification as derivative financial instruments. Rather, such terms and features must be combined together and fair valued as a single, compound embedded derivative. The Company selected a Binomial Lattice Model to value the compound embedded derivative because it believes this technique is reflective of all significant assumptions that market participants would likely consider in negotiating the transfer of this convertible note. Such assumptions include, among other inputs, stock price volatility, risk-free rates, credit risk assumptions, early redemption and conversion assumptions and the potential for future adjustment of the conversion price due to a future dilutive financing.

Significant inputs and assumptions used in the Binomial Lattice Model for the derivative liability are as follows:

| | Ser | otember 26, 2014 | Fe | bruary 6, 2015 | | fay 31, 2015 | June 24, 2015 |
|---------------------------------------|-----|---------------------|----|-------------------|-----|-----------------|------------------|
| Quoted market price on valuation date | \$ | 0.79 | \$ | 0.96 | \$ | 0.99 | \$ 0.90 |
| Contractual conversion rate | \$ | 1.00 | \$ | 1.00 | \$ | 1.00 | \$ 1.00 |
| Adjusted conversion price (a) | \$ | 0.9759 | \$ | 1.0000 | \$ | 0.675 | \$0.675 |
| Contractual term to maturity (years) | | 2.00 | | 0.49 | | 0.18-1.33 | 0.12 |
| Expected volatility | | 123% | | 124% | | 90%-114% | 48% |
| Contractual interest rate | | 5% | | 2% | | 1.5%-5.0% | 1.2% |
| Risk-free rate | | 0.59% | | 0.045% | 0.0 | 41%-0.48% | 0.001% |
| Risk adjusted rate | | 2.69% | | 2.78% | | 2.80% | 2.80% |
| Probability of event of default | | 5.00% | | 5.00% | | 5.00% | 5.00% |
| | | | | | | | |

(a) The adjusted conversion price input used in the Binomial Lattice Model considers both i) the reduction of the conversion price to \$0.675 on April 30, 2015, as result of the short-term convertible notes offering in which Common Stock was sold for a weighted average price of \$0.75 and ii) potential adjustment to the stated conversion price due to a future dilutive issuance. This input was calculated using a probability-weighted approach which considered the likelihood of various scenarios occurring including (i) potential success or failure of various phases for PRO 140, (ii) the probability the Company will enter into a future financing and (iii) and the potential price of a future financing.

The fair value of the derivative liability is significantly influenced by the Company's trading market price, stock price volatility, changes in interest, assumptions regarding the adjusted conversion price and early redemption or conversion of the AVCP Notes.

Note 5 – Stock Options and Warrants

The Company has one active stock-based equity plan at November 30, 2015, the CytoDyn Inc. 2012 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2012 Plan"), which was approved by shareholders at the Company's 2012 annual meeting to replace the 2004 Stock Incentive Plan and was subsequently amended by shareholder approval in February 2015 to increase the number of shares available for issuance from 3,000,000 to 5,000,000 shares of common stock. As of November 30, 2015, the Company had 404,930 shares available for future stock-based grants under the 2012 Plan.

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company issued 11,724,092 common stock warrants outside of the 2012 Plan, of which 380,000 were granted to consultants, 1,000,000 to AVCP as described above in Note 3 and the remaining 10,344,092 issued to investors in the Company's private equity and debt offerings, as further described in Note 7. Investors in the offering, purchased common stock plus a warrant covering 50% of common stock shares purchased. Each warrant has an exercise price of \$0.75 per share and a five-year term. In connection with this private placement and pursuant to the Placement Agent Agreement dated November 11, 2015, the Company issued to its placement agent, as additional compensation, a warrant covering 1,716,643 common shares, which is included in the above total, with an exercise price of \$0.75 per share, a five-year term and immediate vesting. The placement agent warrant has a Black-Scholes valuation of approximately \$776,000.

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company granted annual stock option awards to directors to purchase a total of 350,000 shares of common stock with an exercise price of \$0.975 per share. These option awards vest at 25% per quarter over one year. The grant date fair value related to these options was \$0.49 per share. An additional stock option was granted to a director to purchase a total of 250,000 shares of common stock with an exercise price of \$0.97 and was fully vested upon grant date. The grant date fair value related to this option award was \$0.43 per share.

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company granted options to executive management and employees to purchase a total of 1,750,000 shares of common stock. The exercise prices range from \$0.87 to \$0.90 per share, included in the awards covering 1,750,000 shares are options on 1,350,000 shares that vest based on certain performance targets, and 400,000 shares that vest annually over three years. The options have a ten-year term, with one option covering 100,000 shares was 50% vested upon issuance. The grant date fair value related to these option awards was \$0.58 per share.

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company granted a warrant to purchase a total of 200,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.02 per shares to a third party scientific consultant. The warrant, which expires on July 13, 2025, vests and becomes exercisable 50% on January 1, 2016 and 2017, respectively. The grant date fair value related to this award was \$0.60 per share. In addition, the Company granted a warrant to purchase up to 170,000 shares of \$.001 par value common stock at an exercise price of \$1.02 per share to a third-party consultant. The warrant has a five-year term and vests in ratable shares based on specifically identifiable performance milestones, beginning in 2016. In the event milestones are not achieved, the shares subject to such milestone shall not vest and will not be exercisable for such shares. The Company also granted a warrant covering 10,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$1.02, five-year term and immediate vesting to a third-party consultant. The grant date fair value of this award was \$0.42 per share.

Compensation expense related to stock options and warrants for the three and six-months ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014 was approximately \$238,700 and \$590,700 and \$150,000 and \$287,800, respectively. The grant date fair value of options and warrants vested during the three and six-month periods ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014 was approximately \$123,000 and \$324,000 and \$227,000 and \$309,000, respectively. As of November 30, 2015, there was approximately \$1,391,000 of unrecognized compensation expense related to share-based payments for unvested options, which is expected to be recognized over a weighted average period of 1.44 years.



The following table represents stock option and warrant activity as of and for the six-months ended November 30, 2015:

| | Number of Shares | Weighted Average Exercise Price | Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life in Years | Aggregate Intrinsic Value |
|---|---------------------|---------------------------------------|--|------------------------------|
| Options and warrants outstanding at May 31, 2015 | 31,008,915 | \$ 0.88 | 2.94 | \$ 5,538,335 |
| Granted | 14,074,092 | 0.78 | | — |
| Exercised | | — | — | — |
| Forfeited/expired/cancelled | (465,000) | — | — | — |
| Options and warrants outstanding at November 30, 2015 | 44,618,007 | 0.84 | 3.39 | 4,043,336 |
| Outstanding exercisable at November 30, 2015 | 41,406,237 | \$ 0.84 | 3.13 | \$ 3,959,503 |

Note 6 – License Agreements

During the six months ended November 30, 2015, we executed a license agreement with a third-party licensor covering the licensor's "system know-how" technology with respect to the Company's use of proprietary cell lines to manufacture new PRO 140 material. The license requires a payment of £600,000 (approximately US\$915,000) by December 15, 2015, which was accrued as of May 31, 2015. As a result of executing the license agreement in late July 2015, the Company became the primary obligor of an additional payment of £600,000 (approximately US\$930,000) due on June 30, 2016. The licensor is currently in litigation to recover certain amounts from Progenics Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ("Progenics"), the company that sold PRO 140 to the Company will be reduced by the licensor's recovery. During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company recorded an additional expense of £600,000 (approximately US\$930,000), as probability of any recovery from third-party litigation is not reasonably estimable. Future annual license fees and royalty rate will vary depending on whether the Company manufactures PRO 140 itself, utilizes the third-party licensor as a contract manufacturer, or utilizes an independent party as a contract manufacturer. The licensor does not charge an annual license fee of £300,000 when it serves as the manufacturer.

Under the Asset Purchase Agreement, dated July 25, 2012, between the Company and Progenics Pharmaceuticals, Inc. ("Progenics") (the "Asset Purchase Agreement"), the Company acquired from Progenics its rights to the HIV viral-entry inhibitor drug candidate PRO 140 ("PRO 140"), a humanized anti-CCR5 monoclonal antibody, as well as certain other related assets, including the existing inventory of bulk PRO 140 drug product, intellectual property, certain related licenses and sublicenses, and U.S. Food and Drug administration ("FDA") regulatory filings. On October 16, 2012, the Company paid to Progenics \$3,500,000 in cash to close the transaction. The Company is also required to pay Progenics the following milestone payments and royalties: (i) \$1,500,000 at the time of the first dosing in a U.S. Phase 3 trial or non-US equivalent; (ii) \$5,000,000 at the time of the first US new drug application approval by the FDA or other non-U.S. approval for the sale of PRO 140; and (iii) royalty payments of up to 5% on net sales during the period beginning on the date of the first commercial sale of PRO 140 until the later of (a) the expiration of the last to expire patent included in the acquired assets, and (b) 10 years, in each case determined on a country-by country basis. To the extent that such milestone payments and royalties are not timely made, under the terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement, Progenics has certain repurchase rights relating to the assets sold to the Company thereunder.

Payments to the third-party licenser and to Progenics are in addition to payments due under a Development and License Agreement, dated April 30, 1999 (the "PDL License"), between Protein Design Labs (now AbbVie Inc.) ("PDL") and Progenics, which was assigned to the Company in the Asset Purchase Agreement, pursuant to which the Company has an exclusive worldwide license to develop, make, have made, import, use, sell, offer to sell or have sold products that incorporate the humanized form of the PRO 140 antibody developed by PDL under the agreement and must pay additional milestone payments and royalties as follows: (i) \$1,000,000 upon initiation of a Phase 3 clinical trial; (ii) \$500,000 upon filing a Biologic License Application with the FDA or non-U.S. equivalent regulatory body; (iii) \$500,000 upon FDA approval or approval by another non-U.S. equivalent regulatory body; and (iv) royalties of up to 7.5% of net sales for the longer of 10 years and the date of expiration of the last to expire licensed patent. Additionally, the PDL License provides for an annual maintenance fee of \$150,000 until royalties paid exceed that amount. To the extent that such milestone payments and royalties are not timely made, under the terms of the PDL License, AbbeVie Inc. has certain termination rights relating to the Company's license of PRO 140 thereunder.

Pursuant to the foregoing Asset Purchase Agreement and PDL License, the Company accrued an expense of \$2,500,000 as of May 31, 2015 in connection with the anticipated milestone payments related to the first patient dosing in a Phase 3 clinical trial. Subsequent to the fiscal quarter ended November 30, 2015, the Company paid the \$1.5 million of such accrued expenses owed to Progenics pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement.

Note 7 – Private Securities Offerings

During April and May 2015, the Company completed a private debt offering of convertible promissory notes in the aggregate principal amount of \$3,981,050. Each note was convertible into common stock at the rate of \$0.75 per share. Each note has a term of six months and annual interest rate of 7% payable upon maturity. The Company also issued to each note holder a warrant covering 20% of the number of \$.001 par value common share into which the related note is convertible. Each warrant has an exercise price of \$0.75 per share and a five-year term. A tender offer was made on these Notes by the Company on August 24, 2015, as fully described in Note 3.

During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, the Company conducted a private equity offering (the "Equity Offering") in which accredited investors purchased unregistered common stock at \$0.75 per share with warrants equal to 50% of the number of shares of common stock purchased. Pursuant to the Equity Offering, the Company sold a total of 17,254,952 shares of common stock, \$.001 par value, and issued five-year warrants covering 8,627,450 shares of common stock. In conjunction with the Equity Offering, the Company became obligated to issue a warrant covering 1,716,643 shares of common stock to the placement agent as additional compensation. (See Notes 2 and 5 for a description of the warrants and offering costs related to the Equity Offering.

Note 8 – Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Recent accounting pronouncements, other than below, issued by the FASB (including its EITF), the AICPA and the SEC did not or are not believed by management to have a material effect on the Company's present or future financial statements.

In April 2015, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2015-03 "Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs" ("ASU 2015-03") The standard requires that debt issuance costs related to a recognized debt liability be presented in the balance sheet as a direct reduction from the carrying amount of that debt liability, consistent with debt discounts. The recognition and measurement guidance for debt issuance costs are not affected by the amendments in this standards update. The new guidance is effective for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2015, including interim periods within that reporting period and early adoption is permitted. The Company evaluated this ASU and began early adoption beginning with the annual period ended May 31, 2015. The adoption of this guidance did not have a material impact on our financial position, overall results of operations or cash flows.

In June 2014, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2014-12, "Compensation—Stock Compensation (Topic 718), Accounting for Share-Based Payments When the Terms of an Award Provide That a Performance Target Could Be Achieved after the Requisite Service Period" ("ASU 2014-12"). ASU 2014-12 provides special optional transitional guidance for awards with performance targets. The guidance is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2015, and interim periods within those annual periods, with early adoption permitted. Management is currently assessing the impact the adoption of ASU 2014-12 will have on its Consolidated Financial Statements.

In August 2014, the FASB issued Accounting Standards Update No. 2014-15, "Presentation of Financial Statements—Going Concern (Subtopic 205-40): Disclosure of Uncertainties about an Entity's Ability to Continue as a Going Concern" ("ASU 2014-15"). ASU 2014-15 is intended to define management's responsibility to evaluate whether there is substantial doubt about an organization's ability to continue as a going concern and to provide related footnote disclosures. The amendments in ASU 2014-15 are effective for reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, with early adoption permitted. Management is currently assessing the impact the adoption of ASU 2014-15 will have on our Consolidated Financial Statements.

Note 9 - Related Party Transactions

On September 26, 2014, the Company entered into a \$2 million convertible promissory note with AVCP, as more fully described in Note 3 above. In October of 2014, Mr. Carl C. Dockery, the principal of AVCP, was appointed a director of the Company. On February 6, 2015, the Company entered into a second convertible promissory note in the aggregate principal amount of \$1.5 million, as more fully described in Note 4 above. On June 23, 2015 these notes and accrued but unpaid interest were converted into shares of common stock. In connection with the Debt Conversion and Termination Agreement dated June 23, 2015, the Company issued to AVCP a warrant covering 1,000,000 shares of common stock, as more fully described in Notes 3 and 5.

Only independent directors approve related party transactions. The above terms and amounts are not necessarily indicative of the terms and amounts that would have been incurred had comparable transactions been entered into with independent parties.

Note 10 - Acquisition of patents

As discussed in Note 6 above, the Company consummated an asset purchase on October 16, 2012, and paid \$3,500,000 for certain assets, including intellectual property, certain related licenses and sublicenses, FDA filings and various forms of the PRO 140 drug substance. The Company followed the guidance in Financial Accounting Standards Topic 805 to determine if the Company acquired a business. Based on the prescribed accounting, the Company acquired assets and not a business. As of November 30, 2015 the Company has

recorded \$3,500,000 of intangible assets in the form of patents. The Company estimates the acquired patents have an estimated life of eight years. Subsequent to the acquisition date, the Company has continued to expand, amend and file new patents central to its current trial strategies, which in turn have extended the protection period for certain methods of using PRO 140 and formulations comprising PRO 140 out through at least 2026 and 2031, respectively, in various countries.

The following presents intangible assets activity:

| | November 30, 2015 | May 31, 2015 |
|--|-------------------|--------------|
| Gross carrying amounts | \$ 3,500,000 | \$3,500,000 |
| Accumulated amortization | (1,093,750) | (918,750) |
| Total amortizable intangible assets, net | 2,406,250 | 2,581,250 |
| Patents currently not amortized | 35,989 | 35,989 |
| Carrying value of intangibles, net | \$ 2,442,239 | \$2,617,239 |

Amortization expense related to patents was approximately \$87,500 and \$175,000 for the three and six-months ended November 30, 2015 and 2014. The estimated aggregate future amortization expense related to the Company's intangible assets with finite lives is estimated at approximately \$350,000 per year for the next five years.

Note 11 - Employee Benefit Plan

The Company has an employee savings plan (the "Plan") pursuant to Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code (the "Code"), covering all of its employees. The Company makes a qualified non-elective contribution of 3%, which consequently vests immediately. In addition, participants in the Plan may contribute a percentage of their compensation, but not in excess of the maximum allowed under the Code. During the three and six-months ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014 the Company incurred an expense of approximately \$5,700, \$5,700 and \$4,600 and \$4,900 respectively, for qualified non-elective contributions.

Note 12 - Subsequent Events

Subsequent to the fiscal quarter ended November 30, 2015, and through December 31, 2015, the Company issued in private placements to accredited investors an aggregate of 7,876,265 shares of its common stock, together with warrants to purchase an aggregate of 3,938,121 shares of its common stock at an exercise price of \$0.75 per share, for aggregate gross proceeds to the Company of approximately \$5.9 million. The Company also became obligated to issue warrants to purchase an aggregate of 919,913 shares of its common stock, along with a cash payment of approximately \$0.7 million, as a fee to the placement agent in certain of the foregoing transactions. All of the warrants have a five-year term, running from their respective dates of issuance, and are immediately exercisable. The Company relied on the exemption provided by Section 4(a)(2) of the Securities Act in connection with the foregoing transactions.

On December 4, 2015 the Company's board of directors granted to a director an option to purchase a total of 100,000 shares of common stock at an exercise price of \$0.84 per share. The option, which expires on December 4, 2025, vests 50% upon grant date and 50% on the first anniversary of the date of grant. Following the award of this stock option, the Company had remaining authorization to issue 304,930 shares for future equity awards under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan.

On December 14, 2015, the Company paid \$915,000 of accrued license agreement fees to a third-party licensor, as further described in Note 6.

On December 21, 2015, the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company passed a resolution to extend the expiration dates of certain outstanding stock option awards under the CytoDyn Inc. 2004 Stock Incentive Plan (the "2004 Incentive Plan") and the CytoDyn Inc. 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended (the "2012 Incentive Plan" and, together with the 2004 Incentive Plan, the "Incentive Plans"). For each outstanding stock option award issued to a current employee or director of the Company under the Incentive Plans that had a five year expiration term, whether such award was vested or unvested, the expiration term was extended by an additional five years, but only to the extent that the award was not "in-the-money" based upon the closing price of the Company's Common Stock, or \$0.81 per share, as of December 21, 2015. The other terms and conditions of such stock option awards, and all of the terms and conditions of any other stock option awards outstanding under the Incentive Plans, remained unchanged. In total, the Company extended the expiration dates of options covering 1,924,513 shares, with a weighted average exercise price of approximately \$1.39 per share, to dates ranging between July 31, 2021 and June 30, 2025. The Company is in the process of determining the impact to non-cash stock based compensation expense related to this modification.

On January 4, 2016, pursuant to the CytoDyn Inc. 2012 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended, the Company granted to Nader Pourhassan, Ph.D., President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and a member of its board of directors, a stock option to purchase 304,000 shares of its Common stock. The option has a per share exercise price of \$0.75, which was the closing sale price of the Common Stock on the date of grant. The option has a ten-year term and is currently unvested, with vesting to depend upon the achievement of certain strategic milestones specified by the board of directors and documented in the relevant award agreement. Following the grant of this stock option, the Company had remaining authorization to issue 930 shares for future equity awards under the 2012 Equity Incentive Plan.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

Throughout this filing, we make forward-looking statements. The words "anticipate," "believe," "expect," "intend," "predict," "plan," "seek," "estimate," "project," "continue," "could," "may," and similar terms and expressions are intended to identify forward-looking

statements. These statements include, among others, information regarding future operations, future capital expenditures, and future net cash flows. Such statements reflect the Company's current views with respect to future events and financial performance and involve risks and uncertainties, including, without limitation, regulatory initiatives and compliance with governmental regulations, the ability to raise additional capital, the results of clinical trials for our drug candidates, and various other matters, many of which are beyond the Company's control. Should one or more of these risks or uncertainties occur, or should underlying assumptions prove to be incorrect, actual results may vary materially and adversely from those anticipated, believed, estimated, or otherwise indicated. Consequently, all of the forward-looking statements made in this filing are qualified by these cautionary statements and there can be no assurance of the actual results or developments.

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with the other sections of this Quarterly Report, including our financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere herein. This discussion

and analysis contains forward-looking statements including information about possible or assumed results of our financial condition, operations, plans, objectives and performance that involve risk, uncertainties and assumptions. The actual results may differ materially from those anticipated and set forth in such forward-looking statements.

Results of Operations

Results of Operations for the three months ended November 30, 2015 and 2014 are as follows:

For the three months ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014, we had no activities that produced revenues from operations.

For the three months ended November 30, 2015, we had a net loss of approximately \$5.3 million as compared to a net loss of approximately \$5.0 million for the corresponding period in 2014. The increase in net loss of approximately \$281,000 related primarily to substantially higher interest expense, offset in part by a non-comparable charge for the change in fair value of a derivative liability in the prior year and to slightly lower operating expenses.

For the three months ended November 30, 2015 and November 2014, operating expenses totaled approximately \$2.9 million and \$3.0 million, respectively, consisting primarily of research and development, stock-based compensation, salaries and benefits, professional fees, legal fees, amortization and depreciation and various other operating expenses. The decrease in operating expenses of approximately \$98,000 was comprised of increases in legal expense of approximately \$108,000 and general and administrative expenses of approximately \$220,000, offset by comparably lower research and development costs of approximately \$426,000 due to the transition into our self-sponsored and funded Phase 3 registrational trial, as an adjunct therapy for HIV. We expect our research and development expense to trend higher in future periods, as we continue to enroll patients in our Phase 3 trial with our leading drug candidate PRO140. In addition, we plan to initiate a Phase 2 trial for Graft versus Host Disease ("GvHD"), which was recently cleared by the FDA to commence.

Interest expense, which is primarily non-cash, totaled approximately \$2.4 million for the three month period ended November 30, 2015, an increase of approximately \$1.2 million over the comparable period in 2014. Interest expense is comprised of: (i) amortization of debt discount of approximately \$1.1 million attributable to short-term convertible notes payable (ii) amortization of debt issuance costs of approximately \$362,000, (iii) approximately \$867,000 arising from the Black-Scholes value of a one-year extension of the expiration date of previously issued warrants, which was offered to induce the immediate conversion of certain outstanding 2012 convertible notes payable and (iv) approximately \$27,000 of accrued interest on convertible notes. Interest expense of approximately \$1.2 million for the three months ended November 30, 2014, was comprised of: (i) amortization of debt discount of approximately \$749,000 attributable to convertible notes payable and (ii) approximately \$353,000 related to the fair value of warrants issued to induce the conversion of certain promissory notes and (iii) accrued interest payable on outstanding notes of approximately \$85,000. Additionally, the comparable three-month reporting period in 2014 recognized a non-cash charge of approximately \$806,000, as it related to the increase a fair value derivative associated with a convertible note payable. This note has subsequently converted and is therefore not comparable to the current reporting period.

The future trends in all of our expenses will be driven, in part, by the future outcomes of clinical trials and the correlative effect on research and development expenses, as well as general and administrative expenses, especially FDA regulatory requirements. See, in particular, Item 1A Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended May 31, 2015.

Results of Operations for the six months ended November 30, 2015 and 2014 are as follows:

For the six months ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014, we had no activities that produced revenues from operations.

For the six months ended November 30, 2015, we had a net loss of approximately \$14.2 million, as compared to a net loss of approximately \$8.4 million for the similar 2014 period. The approximate increase of \$5.8 million in net loss for 2015 over 2014 was primarily attributable to increases in in operating expenses of approximately \$3.6 million and interest expense of approximately \$3.1 million, offset in part by a non-comparable charge in the prior six-month period for a change in a derivative liability.

For the six months ended November 30, 2015, operating expenses were approximately \$9.6 million, as compared to approximately \$5.9 million for the similar 2014 period. The approximate increase of \$3.7 million was due to substantially increased research and development expenses, combined with increases in legal and general and administrative expenses. The increase in general and administrative expenses was mainly attributable to increased stock-based compensation. Higher legal expenses were attributable to capital related transactions. Higher research and development expenses reflects a combination of the Company's ongoing Phase 2b PRO 140 monotherapy extension trial, preparations for the future manufacturing of the PRO 140 monoclonal antibody and our Phase 3 trial for PRO 140 as an adjunct therapy for HIV.

Interest expense of approximately \$4.7 million for the six months ended November 30, 2015, representing an approximate increase of \$3.0 million over the similar 2014 period, was comprised of (i) a non-cash charge related to the amortization of debt discount attributable to convertible notes and debt issuance costs, (ii) non-cash charges related to the Black-Scholes value of warrants issued with a one-year extended term so as to induce the conversion of certain promissory notes and (iii) accrued interest payable on outstanding notes. The amortization of debt discount of approximately \$2.1 million for the six months ended November 30, 2015 represents the amortization of the intrinsic value of the beneficial conversion feature of the convertible notes payable and fair value of the attached warrants.

Additionally, during the six-month period ended November 30, 2015, the Company incurred a loss on extinguishment of convertible notes of approximately \$584,000, which was non-comparable to the similar reporting period in 2014, and non-cash income or benefit of approximately \$647,000 related to the change in fair value of derivative liability, as compared to the six months ended November 30, 2014, the change in the fair value of derivative liability resulted in an expense of approximately \$806,000.

The future trends in all of our expenses will be driven, in part, by the future outcomes of clinical trials and the correlative effect on research and development expenses, as well as general and administrative expenses, especially FDA regulatory requirements. See, in particular, Item 1A Risk Factors in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended May 31, 2015.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

The Company's cash position at November 30, 2015 increased to approximately \$3.3 million as compared to approximately \$1.1 million as of May 31, 2015. The net increase in cash as of November 30, 2015 was attributable to private placements of common stock of approximately \$11.6 million, net of offering costs, offset in part of approximately \$8.5 million used in operating activities and \$0.8 million in payments of principal and accrued interest upon maturity of convertible notes.

As of November 30, 2015, the Company had negative working capital of approximately \$5.2 million compared to a negative working capital of approximately \$8.7 million at May 31, 2015.

Cash Flows

Net cash used in operating activities totaled approximately \$8.5 million during the six months ended November 30, 2015, which reflects an increase of approximately \$3.2 million of net cash used in operating activities over approximate \$5.3 million of net cash used in operating activities for the six months ended November 30, 2014. The approximate \$8.5 million of net cash used in operating activities for the six months ended November 30, 2015 was primarily attributable to the increased net loss of approximately \$5.8 million, owing to increased research and development of approximately \$2.8 million, an increase of approximately \$3.0 million in non-cash interest expense, a \$0.6 million loss on extinguishment of debt, offset in part by \$0.6 million change in fair value of derivative liability.

Net cash used in investing activities totaled \$ -0- and approximately \$16,000 during the six months ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014, respectively.

Cash provided by financing activities totaled approximately \$10.7 million and \$2.8 million for the six-month period ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014, respectively. The approximate increase of \$7.9 million over the prior year was due to approximately \$12.9 million of gross proceeds from private placements of common stock, offset by approximately \$1.4 million of offering costs and approximately \$0.8 million of payments to retire convertible promissory notes upon maturity. For the six months ended November 30, 2014, net cash provided by financing activities was generated from the issuance of a \$2.0 million convertible promissory note and proceeds of approximately \$0.8 million from the exercise of warrants.

As reported in the accompanying financial statements, for the six months ended November 30, 2015 and November 30, 2014, the Company incurred net losses of approximately \$14.1 million and \$8.4 million, respectively. We have no activities that produced revenue in the periods presented and have sustained operating losses since inception. Our ability to continue as a going concern is dependent upon our ability to raise additional capital, commence operations and achieve a level of profitability. Since inception, we have financed our activities principally from the private sale of equity securities and proceeds from the issuance of convertible promissory notes. We intend to continue to finance our future operating activities and our working capital needs largely from the sale of debt and equity securities, combined with additional funding from other traditional financing sources. The sale of equity and convertible debt securities may result in dilution to our stockholders and those securities or other debt financing, these activities or other debt could contain covenants that would restrict our operations. Any other third–party funding arrangements could require us to relinquish valuable rights. We may require additional capital beyond our currently anticipated needs. Additional capital may not be available on reasonable terms, or at all.

During the six months ended November 30, 2015, we executed a license agreement with a third-party licensor covering the licensor's "system know-how" technology with respect to the Company's use of proprietary cell lines to manufacture new PRO 140 material. The license requires a payment of £600,000 (approximately US\$915,000) by December 15, 2015, which was accrued as of May 31, 2015. As a result of executing the license agreement in late July 2015, we became the primary obligor of an additional payment of £600,000 (approximately US\$930,000) due on June 30, 2016. The licensor is currently in litigation to recover certain amounts from Progenics Pharmacetuicals, Inc. ("Progenics"), the company that sold PRO 140 to us. In the event the licensor is successful in recovering any payments related to the litigation, the June 30, 2016 payment owed by us will be reduced by the licensor's recovery. During the six-months ended November 30, 2015, we recorded an additional expense of £600,000 (approximately US\$930,000), as probability of any recovery from third-party litigation is not reasonably estimable. Future annual license fees and royalty rate will vary depending on whether we manufacture PRO 140 ourselves, utilize the third-party licensor as a contract manufacturer, or utilize an independent party as a contract manufacturer. The licensor does not charge an annual license fee of £300,000 when it serves as the manufacturer. Subsequent to the fiscal quarter ended November 30, 2015, we paid in full US\$915,000 of such accrued expense to such third-party licensor, with the remaining accrual to be payable depending on the outcome of such third party litigation.

Under the Asset Purchase Agreement (the "Asset Purchase Agreement"), dated July 25, 2012, between us and Progenics, we acquired from Progenics its rights to the HIV viral-entry inhibitor drug candidate PRO 140 ("PRO 140"), a humanized anti-CCR5 monoclonal antibody, as well as certain other related assets, including the existing inventory of bulk PRO 140 drug product, intellectual property, certain related licenses and sublicenses, and U.S. Food and Drug administration ("FDA") regulatory filings. On October 16, 2012, we paid \$3,500,000 in cash to Progenics to close the acquisition transaction. We are also required to pay Progenics the following milestone payments and royalties: (i) \$1,500,000 at the time of the first dosing in a U.S. Phase 3 trial or non-U.S. equivalent; (ii) \$5,000,000 at the time of the first dosing in a U.S. approval for the sale of PRO 140; and (iii) royalty payments of up to five percent (5%) on net sales during the period beginning on the date of the first commercial sale of PRO 140 until the later of (a) the expiration of the last to expire patent included in the acquired assets, and (b) 10 years, in each case determined on a country-by-country basis. To the extent that such milestone payments and royalties are not timely made, under the terms of the Asset Purchase Agreement, Progenics has certain repurchase rights relating to the assets sold to us thereunder.

Payments to the third-party licensor and to Progenics are in addition to payments due under a Development and License Agreement, dated April 30, 1999 (the "PDL License"), between Protein Design Labs (now AbbVie Inc.) ("PDL") and Progenics, which was assigned to us in the PRO 140 transaction, pursuant to which we have an exclusive worldwide license to develop, make, have made, import, use, sell, offer to sell or have sold products that incorporate the humanized form of the PRO 140 antibody developed by PDL under the agreement and must pay additional milestone payments and royalties as follows: (i) \$1,000,000 upon initiation of a Phase 3 clinical trial; (ii) \$500,000 upon filing a Biologic License Application with the FDA or non-U.S. equivalent regulatory body; (iii) \$500,000 upon FDA approval or approval by another non-U.S. equivalent regulatory body; and (iv) royalties of up to 7.5% of net sales for the longer of 10 years and the date of expiration of the last to expire licensed patent. Additionally, the PDL License provides for an annual maintenance fee of \$150,000 until royalties paid exceed that amount. To the extent that such milestone payments and royalties are not timely made, under the terms of the PDL License, AbbeVie Inc. has certain termination rights relating to our license of PRO 140 thereunder.

We have accrued our first milestone payments of \$2.5 million in connection with our Phase 3 clinical trial, pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement and the PDL License. Additionally, we have accrued approximately \$1.86 million of future license fees in connection with the third-party license agreement executed during the six-months ended November 30, 2015. Subsequent to the fiscal quarter ended November 30, 2015, we paid the \$1.5 million of such accrued expenses owed to Progenics pursuant to the Asset Purchase Agreement.

We have not generated revenue to date, and will not generate product revenue in the foreseeable future. We expect to continue to incur operating losses as we proceed with our clinical trials with respect to PRO 140 and continue to advance it through the product development and regulatory process. In addition to increasing research and development expenses, we expect general and administrative and manufacturing costs to increase, as we add personnel and other administrative expenses associated with our current drug-development efforts.

In connection with the Company's recently announced efforts to evaluate PRO 140 for potential additional clinical indications beyond HIV, the Company entered into an agreement, subsequent to quarter end, with its incumbent clinical research organization to begin a Phase 2 trial for Graft versus Host Disease and paid an execution fee of approximately \$0.3 million. The initial estimated expenses for this Phase 2 trial are approximately \$4 million, as contracts with third-party service providers are still in negotiations. The Company will need sizable amounts of additional capital to complete its new Phase 2 trial, in addition to previously disclosed estimates of amounts needed to complete is current Phase 3 trial.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

We do not have any off-balance sheet arrangements that have or are reasonably likely to have a current or future effect on our financial condition, changes in financial condition, revenues or expenses, results of operations, liquidity, capital expenditures or capital resources that is material to investors.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk.

Not Applicable.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures.

Disclosure Controls and Procedures

As of November 30, 2015, under the supervision and with the participation of the Company's Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, management has evaluated the effectiveness of the design and operations of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) as of November 30, 2015. Based on that evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of November 30, 2015 as a result of the material weakness in internal control over financial reporting because of inadequate segregation of duties over authorization, review and recording of transactions, as well as the financial reporting of such transactions. Management is attempting to develop a plan to mitigate the above material weaknesses. Despite the existence of these material weaknesses, we believe the financial information presented herein is materially correct and in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.

Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Changes in Control Over Financial Reporting

No change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting occurred during the quarter ended November 30, 2015, that materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

PART II

Item 1. Legal Proceedings.

None.

Item 1A. Risk Factors.

There have been no material changes in the risk factors applicable to us from those identified in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended May 31, 2015, as filed with the SEC on July 10, 2015.

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds.

Not Applicable.

Item 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities.

None.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures.

Not Applicable.

Item 5. Other Information.

None.

Item 6. Exhibits.

(a) Exhibits:

- 31.1 Rule 13a-14(a) Certification by CEO of the Registrant
- 31.2 Rule 13a-14(a) Certification by CFO of the Registrant
- 32.1 Certification of CEO of the Registrant pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350
- 32.2 Certification of CFO of the Registrant pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350
- 101.INS XBRL Instance Document
- 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
- 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
- 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
- 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document
- 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Dated: January 11, 2016

Dated: January 11, 2016

CYTODYN INC. (Registrant)

/s/ Nader Z. Pourhassan

Nader Z. Pourhassan President and Chief Executive Officer

/s/ Michael D. Mulholland

Michael D. Mulholland Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer and Corporate Secretary

EXHIBIT INDEX

| Exhibit | Description |
|---------|--|
| 31.1 | Rule 13a-14(a) Certification by CEO of the Registrant. |
| 31.2 | Rule 13a-14(a) Certification by CFO of the Registrant. |
| 32.1 | Certification of CEO of the Registrant pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. |
| 32.2 | Certification of CFO of the Registrant pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. |
| 101.INS | XBRL Instance Document |
| 101.SCH | H XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document |
| 101.CA | L XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document |
| 101.DEI | F XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document |
| 101.LAI | B XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document |
| 101.PRI | E XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document |
| | |

Certification of Chief Executive Officer

I, Nader Z. Pourhassan, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of CytoDyn Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Registrant and have:
 - a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this annual report is being prepared;
 - b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this quarterly report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report, based on such evaluation; and
 - d. disclosed in this report any change in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most-recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the Registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: January 11, 2016

/s/ Nader Z. Pourhassan

Nader Z. Pourhassan President and Chief Executive Officer

Certification of Chief Financial Officer

I, Michael D. Mulholland, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q of CytoDyn Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the Registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the Registrant and have:
 - a. designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the Registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this annual report is being prepared;
 - b. designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c. evaluated the effectiveness of the Registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this quarterly report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report, based on such evaluation; and
 - d. disclosed in this report any change in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most-recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The Registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the Registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the Registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a. all significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the Registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b. any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the Registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: January 11, 2016

/s/ Michael D. Mulholland Michael D. Mulholland

Chief Financial Officer

Certification of Chief Executive Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the Quarterly Report of CytoDyn Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended November 30, 2015, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Form 10-Q"), I, Nader Z. Pourhassan, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that based on my knowledge:

- (1) The Form 10-Q fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and
- (2) The information contained in the Form 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: January 11, 2016

/s/ Nader Z. Pourhassan

Nader Z. Pourhassan President and Chief Executive Officer

Certification of Chief Financial Officer

CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350

In connection with the Quarterly Report of CytoDyn Inc. (the "Company") on Form 10-Q for the fiscal quarter ended November 30, 2015, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Form 10-Q"), I, Michael D. Mulholland, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, hereby certify, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that based on my knowledge:

- (1) The Form 10-Q fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (15 U.S.C. 78m or 78o(d)); and
- (2) The information contained in the Form 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: January 11, 2016

/s/ Michael D. Mulholland

Michael D. Mulholland Chief Financial Officer